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BRIGHTON & HOVE CITY COUNCIL 
 

COUNCIL 
 

6.30pm 7 APRIL 2022 
 

HOVE TOWN HALL - COUNCIL CHAMBER 
 

MINUTES 
 
 

Present:  Councillors Robins (Chair), Allcock, Appich, Atkinson, Bagaeen, Barnett, 
Brown, Clare, Davis, Druitt, Evans, Fishleigh, Gibson, Heley, Henry, Hugh-
Jones, Janio, Lewry, Lloyd, Meadows, Mac Cafferty, McNair, Moonan, 
Nemeth, O'Quinn, Osborne, Peltzer Dunn, Powell, Shanks, Simson, 
C Theobald, Wilkinson and Williams 

 
 

PART ONE 
 
 
87 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
87.1 There were no declarations of interests.  
 
88 MINUTES 
 
88.1 The minutes of the Council meeting held on 3 February 2022 and Budget Council held 

on 22 February 2022 were agreed as a correct record of the proceedings. 
 
89 MAYOR'S COMMUNICATIONS. 
 
89.1 The Mayor gave the following communication:  
 

I would like to hold a minutes silence as a mark of respect for Mr Ken Childerhouse 
whose passing we were recently notified of. Councillors will know of Ken as the Chair of 
the Independent Remuneration Panel which he Chaired for a number of years and 
brough recommendations for the Members Allowance Scheme to Full Council to 
consider.  

 
I am aware that I informed the Council of the success in gaining the Member 
Development Charter Plus award and would like to present the actual award to 
Abraham Ghebre-Ghiorghis as the Executive Director Governance People & Resources. 
 
A successful and enjoyable Question & Answer session with the best-selling author 
Peter James took place in the Council Chamber on the 5 April to raise money funds for 
my charities.  
 
Finally, we all said goodbye to Mark Wall Head of Democratic Services a week ago and 
I am also aware that it is Nick Hibberd’s last Council meeting. Nick has worked for the 
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Council for many years and will be hugely missed by colleagues, Members and our 
partners. He has supported the Council tirelessly in that time in a number of roles, most 
recently as Executive Director Economy Environment & Culture. I would like to express 
our thanks to Nick for his service to the Council and to wish him the best of luck in his 
new role in Croydon.  

   

 

 
 

 

 
 
90 SAVE OUR STARLINGS 
 
90.1 The mayor stated that where a petition secured 1,250 or more signatures it could be 

debated at the council meeting.  There were three petitions which had reached that 
threshold. The first was Save Our Starlings and he invited Mr Geliot and Ms Mc Curdy to 
join the meeting and to present the petition.  
 

90.2 Mr Geliot and Ms McCurdy thanked the mayor and stated that the petition had been 
signed by over 105,000 people. The petition called for an outright ban on chemical 
fertilisers, herbicides, pesticides, fungicides and worming treatments across the entire 
City Downland Estate to help protect starlings whose number had drastically reduced.   
 

90.3 Councillor Lloyd spoke in favour of the petition. He agreed that removing pesticides was 
important, but the current policy on pesticide use only covered Council owned property 
and therefore would like to work with others in the city on this matter. 
 

90.4 Councillor O’Quinn spoke in favour of the petition and noted that there were many 
reasons for the decline in numbers, and whilst the use of pesticides had had an impact 
there were other issues such as loss of hedgerows which affected insect numbers. 
 

90.5 Councillor Nemeth spoke in favour of the petition and said there should be a discussion 
at the Environment Transport & Sustainability Committee on the matter.  
 

90.6 The mayor thanked Mr Geliot and Ms McCurdy for presenting the petition. 
 

90.7 Council voted on the petition and agreed to note it and refer to Environment Transport & 
Sustainability Committee. 
 

90.8 RESOLVED: That the petition be noted and referred to the Environment Transport & 
Sustainability Committee.  

 
91 PERMANENT WELL-PLANNED AND HIGH-QUALITY CYCLE LANES FOR THE 

OLD SHOREHAM ROAD 
 
91.1 The mayor noted that Items 91 and 92 had both reached the required number of 

signatures for them to be debated, and as they related to the same subject, albeit 
having opposing views, he would invite each of the petitioners to present their petitions 
before opening the debate on both items.  
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91.2 The mayor invited Mr Callow to present the petition on ‘Permanent Well-Planned and 

High-Quality Cycle Lanes for Old Shoreham Road’.  
 
91.3 Mr Callow stated that the petition had now been signed by over 2000 people and said 

that improved cycle lanes on the Old Shoreham Road would reduce traffic congestion, 
make the road nicer for pedestrians and shoppers, free up the road for public transport 
and improve communities. The matter was now urgent given the rising cost of fuel and 
reality of climate change.  

 
91.4 The mayor invited Mr Horne to present the petition on ‘Remove the Old Shoreham Road 

from the Local Cycle Plan and do not build any cycling infrastructure along this route’. 
 
91.5 Mr Horne stated that the petition had been signed by 2280 people. It called for the Old 

Shoreham Road to be removed from the local cycling plan with immediate effect. It had 
been a failure and in September 2021 the temporary cycle land had been removed, and 
alternative options should now be considered.  

 
91.6 Councillor Davis said that the temporary cycle lane was introduced in haste by the 

previous administration during an exceptional time. The Governments’ document Gear 
Change, a policy document which advises on active travel, recommends that cycle 
lanes sit on the most direct routes. The Old Shoreham Road has always been on the 
Local Cycle Plan. No decision would be made on a cycle lane until there had been full 
engagement and consultation with residents and would then need to be debated and 
agreed by members of the Environment Transport and Sustainability (ETS) Committee.  

 
91.7 Councillor Wilkinson said that before any decision was made members must consult 

and listen to residents. 
 
91.8 Councillor Brown said she was not against cycle lanes, but this route had been trialled, 

but it had failed and had not improved the route for pedestrians, was dangerous for 
cyclists as motorists were crossing into side roads across the cycle lane, and there were 
queues of cars which had led to increased car fumes. Another cycle lane here would not 
help, and the focus should now be on providing routes which everyone could agree on.  

 
91.9 Councillor Appich was disappointed that this matter was still being discussed and said 

the language used by both sides wasn’t helpful. With the current climate emergency, the 
Council needed to look at active travel which included walking. The city should look at a 
holistic travel strategy for the whole city. She did not agree that the Old Shoreham Road 
should be removed from the Local Cycle Plan as all options needed to be considered. 

 
91.10 Councillor Lewry said that the Old Shoreham Road temporary cycle lane had been 

brought in with no consultation and the local residents had suffered the subsequent 
problem of car fumes and unbearable traffic congestion during the time it was in place. 
Bringing the cycle lanes back would do more damage to the course of cycling in the city 
and should not be brought back.  

 
91.11 Councillor Atkinson said that reintroducing a cycle lane would be against the wishes of 

local residents, and whilst they were not against creating cycle lanes this was not the 
place to do it.  
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91.12 Councillor Clare responded to the debate and said that ITC report said that some of the 

ways that the world could reduce carbon emissions was through active travel. The city 
needed to become carbon neutral and therefore needed to promote active travel. The 
Old Shoreham Road was designed under the government’s guidance which was why 
the Council weren’t able to make permanent improvements which would have made it 
work better. Even though the cycle lane had been removed there were still queuing 
cars, and the way to address that was to make it safer for people to travel in more active 
ways or by using public transport.  

 
91.13 The mayor thanked Mr Callow and Mr Horne for presenting their petitions. 
 
91.14 Council voted on both petitions and agreed to note them and refer to Environment 

Transport & Sustainability Committee 
 
Item 91 

91.14 RESOLVED: That the petition be noted and referred to the Environment Transport & 
Sustainability Committee.  
 
Item 92 

91.15 RESOLVED: That the petition be noted and referred to the Environment Transport & 
Sustainability Committee.  

 
 
 
 
92 REMOVE THE OLD SHOREHAM ROAD FROM THE LOCAL CYCLING PLAN AND 

DO NOT BUILD ANY CYCLING INFRASTRUCTURE ALONG THIS ROUTE. 
 
92.1 This was presented and debated under Item 91.  
 
92.2 RESOLVED: That the petition be noted and referred to the Environment Transport & 

Sustainability Committee. 
 
93 CALL OVER FOR REPORTS OF COMMITTEES. 
 
93 (a) Callover 
 
93.1 The following items on the agenda were reserved for discussion: 
  
 Item 96: Homelessness and Rough Sleeping – Update 
 Item 97:  Arrangements for Council and Committee Meetings 
 
93 (b) Receipt and/or Approval of Reports 
 
93.2 The Democratic Services Manager confirmed that Items 96 and 97 had been reserved 

for discussion; and that the following report on the agenda with the recommendations 
therein had been approved and adopted: 

 
 Item 95: Pay Policy Statement 2022-23 



 

5 
 

COUNCIL 7 APRIL 2022 

 
93(c) Oral Questions from Members 
 
93.3 The Mayor noted that there were no oral question relating to the item not called.   
 
94 WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS. 
 
94.1 The Mayor noted that written questions from Members and the replies from the 

appropriate Councillor were taken as read by reference to the list included in the 
addendum: 

 
(1) Councillor Appich 
At Policy and Resources committee on 10 February 2022 we discussed and agreed 
cross-party that vulnerable people in our council housing should get more support and 
that properties should be let at least in a liveable state, with particular reference to 
providing floor coverings. What progress has been made with this - as charities are still 
getting applications for carpets from new tenants in our council housing? 
 
Reply from Councillor Gibson / Hugh-Jones, Joint Chair of the Housing 
Committee 
The lettable standard review will start in June 2022 and will include a review of provision 
for help with floor coverings. Currently Housing has a prevention fund, which can be 
used for help with floor coverings. This is considered when looking at ways living 
conditions can be improved for the most vulnerable households or to de-escalate 
noise/neighbour disputes. The spend on floor coverings over the past 2 years has been: 
2020-2021 - £12926.64 
2021-2022 - £13128.67 
 
(2) Councillor Grimshaw 
Access Point 
What is the response time for residents contacting Access Point by email as advised 
when calling by phone? Does Access Point have significant delays when responding to 
emails and how long in general is the wait for a referral? 

 
Reply from Councillor Shanks, Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board 
The email response time is currently 10 days, so Access Point is responding to emails 
received from 24th March onwards. Referrals are also received by phone and online 
requests. Work is underway to improve the responsiveness of the service and we 
ensure urgent requests are always prioritised. 
This delay is not avcceptable and I am following up with officers and will monitor over 
the coming months to ensure we perform better. 
Whilst stressing the other ways of communication and the prioritisation, ‘the front door’ 
has been a long-standing problem and is being redesigned to radically improve our 
performance. There have been staffing issues and the management has recently 
transferred to our General Manager, Access & Hospitals and the first stage of the 
change is currently going through a 30-day consultation. We are also piloting an Adult 
Safeguarding & Duty Services (ASDS) and the learning will be incorporated into our 
service redesign. 
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(3) Councillor Grimshaw 
Dyslexia 
Do Brighton & Hove City Council residents have access to a diagnostic service which 
assesses dyslexia? If so, what is the waiting time and how is this service accessible? 
 
Reply from Councillor Shanks, Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board 
Brighton and Hove Inclusion Support Service (BHISS) is able to identify and diagnose 
SpLD/Dyslexia through its Educational Psychologists and specialist Literacy Team. 
BHISS embed the Equality Act (2010) in its core work which recognises dyslexia as a 
disability and ensures statutory work is undertaken to enable access and prevent 
discrimination. 
This approach is outlined in the Brighton & Hove SEND guide and Brighton & Hove 
Dyslexia Guidance. These illustrate a nationally accepted graduated approach to 
intervention and identification for children and young people from 0-25. However, our 
understanding is that there is no state funded (local or national) assessment for dyslexia 
for adults. 
Once people have an identification, they can be entitled under the Equality Act (2010) to 
the next steps which are a needs assessment and the resulting reasonable adjustments. 
For students over 18, funding is available through Disabled Students Allowance (DSA). 
For adults an identification/diagnosis (from a psychologist or specialist teacher) would 
have to be funded by the employer or privately, followed by a Workplace Needs 
Assessment. 
Regarding timelines - the pathway to an identification for dyslexia can be varied. 
The City’s Literacy Team follows the nationally accepted, graduated approach in 
schools, so the assess/plan/do/review process is followed. If appropriate, a specialist 
programme of work is actioned over a significant period of time. In schools this is usually 
at least an academic year. Further assessment is then conducted to ascertain whether 
the pupil fits the profile of SpLD/Dyslexia. However, if enough evidence is available, 
then an assessment and possible identification can be actioned immediately. 
 
(4) Councillor Allcock 
Transport Performance Measures 
What are the range of performance measures regularly employed by the Council’s 
Transport Team and how are they applied when initiating transport related projects? 
 
Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
Thank you for your question Councillor Allcock. The City Transport Division develops 
and delivers a wider range of projects to manage and improve accessibility, safety and 
sustainability. These vary from active travel and public transport schemes to traffic and 
parking management. The type of performance measures that may be developed for 
these projects will therefore depend upon the focus and scale of the project and the 
specific objectives that are set for each one. However, measures could generally include 
consideration of data associated with road safety collisions and casualties, traffic 
volumes and speeds, numbers of pedestrians and cyclists, levels of air quality and 
noise, and levels of public perception and satisfaction. These would be expected to be 
measured over various time periods, both before and after the project is completed, in 
order to secure robust and accurate data that can then be reported. 
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(5) Councillor Williams 
Play Bus: 
A number of years ago a Play Bus run by Brighton & Hove Council’s Play Service 
operated to bring free open access play sessions into the heart of local communities. 
The Play Bus visited locations across Brighton & Hove including Whitehawk and 
Hangleton and was extremely popular, providing essential opportunities for young 
children to play, interact and develop early learning skills. 
Why was this vital and valued service stopped and can we bring it back? 
 
Reply from Councillor Clare, Chair of the Children, Young People & Skills 
Committee 
The Play Service was launched in 2008 as a result of being awarded Big Lottery 
funding. The service included a play bus that travelled around the city offering a range of 
play opportunities. It stopped in 2016 after the labour council’s budget proposed a 
saving due to ‘ongoing reduction in central funding from central government’. 
The Council are currently undertaking a review of Early Help Services and reviewing the 
Early Years Strategy where services for children and families will be considered. The 
local community will be offered opportunities to engage in co-production sessions to 
share their view and discuss their needs. 
 
(6) Councillor Moonan 
CQC Inspection: 
What preparation is HASC undertaking for the new CQC Inspection and how confident 
are they that we will achieve a ‘good’ rating? 
 
Reply from Councillor Shanks, Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board  
The Care Quality Commission has announced that from April 2023 it will introduce a 
new regulatory inspection programme into adult social care. Whilst there has been 
consultation on this over recent months the methodology against which Councils will be 
inspected is still being prepared. 
In Brighton and Hove we do not know when we are likely to be inspected but 
preparation is actively underway. We are working with two other Councils in the South 
East where we are preparing self-assessments against early draft guidance previously 
published and we are in the process here of establishing an Inspection Board within 
HASC which will work with colleagues, partners, service users, providers and other 
stakeholders. 
The focus of the Executive Director in HASC and all colleagues in the directorate 
remains focused on maintaining and improving the service that we provide both through 
our Public Health team and our adult social care services. They are preparing 
comprehensively for the inspection, we will be assessed through the prism of how we 
work with our partners, the quality of services that we deliver for our service users and 
the effective use of our resources to meet challenges . These priorities are the daily 
focus of staff and is the reason they all come to work. 
 
(7) Councillor Moonan 
Craven Vale: 
What steps are being taken to achieve maximum bed occupancy at Craven Vale and 
how are we going to recruit sufficient staff to run this service? 
 
Reply from Councillor Shanks, Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board  
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Recruitment during Covid has been a challenge across all provider services, including 
our in-house services, and during the last 2 years we have experienced a higher 
turnover of staff than previously. There has been the particular challenge due to Covid 
guidance of staff not being able to move between services, which means that each in-
house service needs its own Care Crew (bank staff) cohort to cover staff absences. 
At Craven Vale a number of staff left at the same time, causing some beds to not be 
offered for a period of time whilst recruitment was underway. There has been an 
ongoing recruitment drive for all vacancies, with rolling advertising for Care Crew staff. 
Craven Vale have 16 beds occupied at the moment, out of 24. We are committed to re-
opening all the available beds at Craven Vale as soon as possible and Craven Vale 
continues to support hospital discharge and carer respite. Recruitment is ongoing and 
we have new recruits starting and also awaiting employment checks so starting soon. 
We have enabled some focused manager time for recruitment within in-house services 
to lead the recruitment process across all in-house services, which is an effective way to 
keep our ongoing recruitment campaigns going. 
HASC has also invested in some additional HR support for a Social Care Recruitment 
Working Group which is working on how to attract people into adult social care careers 
and simplifying recruitment, so we don’t lose people in the process of application. 
 
(8) Councillor Moonan 
Health and Wellbeing Strategy: 
How has the pandemic affected the implementation of the Brighton & Hove Health and 
Wellbeing Strategy 2019-2030, and are we still on track to achieve its targets? 
Reply from Councillor Shanks, Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board 
The Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy has a stated ambition that by 2030: People will 
live more years in good health (reversing the current falling trend in healthy life 
expectancy) and The gap in healthy life expectancy between people living in the most 
and least disadvantaged areas of the city will be reduced 
This ambition remains the same and the Covid -19 pandemic has not changed this. 
Obviously the past two years have had a significant impact upon our collective health 
and wellbeing and through the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment we will be updating 
the overarching position, including the impact on health inequalities. This should 
strengthen our ambition to achieve these goals by 2030. Whilst the pandemic has 
undoubtedly had an adverse impact in certain areas of our health, for example mental 
health, equally we have forged new community relationships and a greater sense of 
community resilience than prior to the pandemic. The past two years have shone a light 
on the overarching importance of public health and preventative approaches to improve 
our health and wellbeing. We will make use of this learning and ensure it is embedded 
across the council, NHS and partner organisations which will benefit our delivery of the 
Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy in Brighton and Hove. We have set performance 
measurements and will eb bringing reports to the Health and Wellbeing Board. 
 
(9) Councillor Hamilton 
Play Areas 
The play areas in Portslade parks are being improved and residents welcome this. 
However, there are concerns that the needs of children with disabilities are not being 
met. I understand that this being discussed at a series of meetings. Please can you give 
me an update on what progress is being made in this matter? 
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Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
At Environment, Transport & Sustainability Committee in January 2021 it was agreed 
that the playground refurbishment programme be informed by consultation with disability 
groups in order to improve disability access to local playgrounds. 
The industry standard for playgrounds typically seeks to create spaces for all ages and 
all abilities. However, City Parks were encouraged to work with SEND representatives to 
achieve more than this. 
Following the committee approval, the first SEND meeting was held in March 2021. In 
attendance were representatives from inclusion groups including: Amaze Sussex, 
Extratime, PaCC Brighton and the Council’s SEND Assistant Director. 
Furthermore, representatives from the community with related SEND experiences were 
also present, alongside the council’s Play Development Officer and the Head of the 
Parks Projects and Strategy Team. 
Through discussion, the group identified the following opportunities to improve 
playgrounds for SEND children and their families: Design considerations that take into 
account older children/young adults. An increase in sensory play equipment. Swings for 
wheelchairs to be considered noting the cost and maintenance limitations that would 
apply. Surfaces providing a sensory experience. Climbing facilities for all abilities and 
ages. Changing places toilets to be considered. Accessible wheelchair ramps to access 
more play equipment. 
The steer provided from this forum influenced all future briefs for the refurbishment 
programme. Consultants and contractors on the council’s Play Framework (ESPO), 
were all made aware of the greater accessibility aspirations. 
As a result, the following additional activities and outcomes have taken place: A more 
inclusive and accessible play site at Blakers Park, with the city’s first wheelchair 
accessible jeep. A new wheelchair accessible large play unit at Blakers Park. The first 
wheelchair accessible seesaw in the UK at St Nicholas playground, which will be 
installed in March 2022. Universal design principles used in all new tenders. Inclusion 
and accessibility placed higher in the scores on all tenders. ‘Making space for girls’ 
included as a high score question on tenders. 8 
In addition to the above information, all of the 24 playgrounds completed in the first 
phase of the refurbishment programme have had some level of accessibility provision 
for physical and or sensory needs. It is anticipated that the future consultations planned 
with the wider community will continue to enhance this important area. 
Furthermore, the following supporting activities also occurred: Directing feedback from 
the SEND group to play equipment suppliers and challenging them to create more 
inclusive apparatus. City Parks agreed to additional meetings on site to discuss 
concerns of any SEND forum members. City Parks accommodated additional SEND 
meetings as required. City Parks officers visited other sites and local authorities to 
widen their SEND knowledge, e.g. (Tower Hamlets – Weavers Field). 
 
(10) Councillor Hamilton 
Housing Site Delays 
There are two potential housing sites in my ward, namely the Portslade Old People’s 
Day Club and Portslade Village Centre. There appears to be no progress on these 
proposals. Please can you tell me what is causing the delay? 
 
Reply from Councillor Gibson / Hugh-Jones, Joint Chair of the Housing 
Committee 
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A budget for the Windlesham House (Old People’s Day Club) project, to demolish the 
existing unused day centre and build 17 new council homes, was approved at Housing 
and P&R Committees in April 2021. The project undertook further pre-application 
planning advice and a DesignPLACE panel in September 2021. The pre-application 
planning advice recommended changes to the proposed designs before submitting a 
planning application. 
Working with the current leaseholders of the Portslade Village Centre building, officers 
have developed an initial feasibility design which looks at the potential for demolishing 
the existing Portslade Village Centre and developing a new community centre and 
council homes. 
The council has experienced a procurement issue in 2021 which significantly delayed 
both projects. This has now been resolved and officers are currently implementing the 
necessary changes to proceed. 
Design development for both projects is due to recommence in April 2022 with design 
programmes yet to be updated. Designs for the Windlesham House project will be 
updated and another consultation with the local community will take place, before further 
pre-application planning advice is sought and a planning application is made. Following 
further feasibility design work on the Portslade Village Centre, community consultation 
will be carried out, pre-application planning advice will be sought, and then a report will 
be presented to Housing and P&R Committees.  
 
(11) Councillor Evans 
Housing Options Phone Lines: 9 
What are the opening times for residents to get a response when calling Housing 
Options, as I have been made aware from a resident that when they called on two 
consecutive days in a row that by 2.30pm the answering message said the line was 
closed? 
 
Reply from Councillor Gibson / Hugh-Jones, Joint Chair of the Housing 
Committee 
The Housing Advice lines are currently open from 9.30-13.30 - Monday, Wednesday 
and Thursday. After this time our customers are requested to leave a voicemail and will 
be called back by an adviser. In this way we can triage the most urgent cases, including 
those customers presenting as homeless on the day. We do check the voicemails on 
the phone throughout the day and clients are called back. We have recently recruited 
two new team members and we will soon be able to expand our phone lines to operate 
five mornings a week. 
For Emergencies the Homelessness out of hours contact details are - 01273 294400 
 
(12) Councillor Simson 
Funding received for Community Safety 
Please can you outline and provide a breakdown of the funding awarded to Brighton and 
Hove City Council for Community Safety from the Sussex Police and Crime 
Commissioner for 2022-23. 
 
Reply from Councillor Osborne / Powell, Joint Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, 
Communities & Culture Committee 
The city council has recently been notified by the Office of the Sussex Police and Crime 
Commissioner of its finance award for 2022/23. 
In total the city council will receive £264,558.98. 
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This is made up of £79,666.98 for the community safety partnership, £90,892 for youth 
offending services and £94,000 for drug interventions work. 
 
(13) Councillor Mears 
Funds received for Changing Places Toilets 
On 24 March 2022 the Government announced that Brighton & Hove City Council has 
been awarded £330,000 from the Government’s Changing Places Fund, to fund eight 
proposed changing places toilets. 
Can the Chair provide details of the eight changing places facilities which will be set up 
with the funding received? 

 
Reply from Councillor Osborne / Powell, Joint Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, 
Communities & Culture Committee 
It is fantastic that we have secured £330,000 to increase the number of Changing 
Places facilities in the city. Sadly, this amount is less than half than the amount was 
requested so will not deliver the eight sites as set out in our expression of interest to 
government. 
The money will be match funded with £94,500 from the council will provide four 
Changing Places facilities at: 
The One Garden in Stanmer Park 
The Ledward Centre in Jubilee Street 
Wish Park, and 
St Ann’s Well Gardens 
 
(14) Bell 
Industrial Relations 
Residents have continued to raise complaints about elements of City Clean’s 
performance since the industrial dispute last year. 
Can the Leader of the Council advise: 
a) What is cost to the taxpayer of the final settlement that was paid out to end the 
industrial dispute? 
b) What tangible benefits have been introduced to the service since the dispute was 
resolved? 
 
Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
(a) The cost of the changes for staff pay changes at City Clean following the dispute is 
£859,000 per annum. 
(b) All driver posts have been recruited to. A redesign of the service has been 
completed, which includes drivers taking on a management role which includes being 
accountable for the effective and efficient day to day performance. This also includes 
working with colleagues to collect missed collections and develop solutions for 
collections by working as a team with other managers and crews. 
There has been a reduction in Stage 1 complaints regarding missed collections. In 
August 2021- there were 47 Stage 1 complaints regarding missed collections; in 
September 2021- this number was reduced to 31 and in March that figure had further 
reduced to 16 complaints. The majority of rounds have been out on most days. 
 
(15) Councillor Peltzer Dunn 
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Residents are deeply concerned that the Council has not adequately prepared to mark 
the historic Platinum Jubilee in Brighton and Hove and may have failed to apply in time 
for several opportunities and funding streams available to mark the event. 
It is important that we mark this historic occasion and make sure it is memorable for 
residents of the city, not only to boost civic pride but also to provide a boost for the 
economy as we come out of Covid. We are a city with a Royal history and a Royal 
Palace at Brighton Pavilion. The Queen has visited our city many times over the years – 
including to confer City status on Brighton and Hove - and deserves our great respect 
and admiration. 
Time is now running short before the four-day Queen’s Jubilee Bank Holiday weekend 
and the Council needs to provide more detail and more focus on what it has arranged 
and how we will be participating.  
It is noted that other local authority areas are being much more proactive, for example, 
South Glouncestershire Council are making it easier for local residents wanting to 
celebrate the Platinum Jubilee by waiving fees for people wanting to arrange street 
parties or events in public open spaces. 
It would be a huge shame if Brighton and Hove City Council has forgotten to apply to 
participate in the Civic Honours competition, which our city with its wonderful heritage 
and royal history would have been ideally suited towards participating in. There are also 
many funding streams available to local groups for the Platinum Jubilee to hold events 
but local groups report that these have not been properly promoted. 
Can the Leader of the Council confirm: 
Will he join other councils in waiving fees for Platinum Jubilee events? 
a) Did the Council apply to participate in the Civic Honours competition? It was noted 
that in and answer to my previous written question of 15 July 2021 (Question 29, Civic 
Honours Competition), the Leader of the Council stated that he was considering whether 
the city would participate in the Platinum Jubilee Civic Honours Competition and that 
there were three areas of this programme that the city was eligible to apply for, 
including: 
i. Investment; 
ii. The granting of existing cities with Lord Mayoralty; 
iii. Tree Planting initiatives. 
Can the Leader of the Council please provide an update on whether the Administration 
decided to proceed with participation in the above categories of the Civic honours 
competition as this has still not been answered? 
b) Can he provide a programme of its official events for the Platinum Jubilee Year so 
that we can communicate this information with our constituents? 
Can he confirm that the Council will use its communications channels to promote the 
Jubilee and the events the City will be holding, which is still not clear to residents and 
local community groups? 
 

 
Reply from Councillor Mac Cafferty, Leader of the Council 
Thank you for your question, I believe much of this has been answered previously 
including through a report that went to TECC committee, 10.3.2022, that Conservative 
councillors supported- outlining plans to mark the Jubilee. 
Brighton & Hove City Council are doing a number of things to mark the occasion of The 
Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. A Steering Group has been meeting monthly since January 
2022 and will continue to do so up to the Jubilee weekend, to ensure that all events and 
activities are coordinated across the council. 
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We have a webpage dedicated to The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee providing information 
about local events and how people can get involved. 
The following outlines some of what the city council is doing to mark the occasion: 
Street Parties & Road Closures The application process for Platinum Jubilee street 
parties is detailed on the council’s web site. This process allows the public to request 
road closures. A 11 
team in City Transport assess the implications of a closure and ensure that the process 
has been followed. Each closure is considered in terms of congestion and transport 
implications alongside ensuring that necessary insurances etc. are in place. Charges for 
road closures are waived as this is not something BHCC charges for in any case. The 
initial deadline for applications for road closures was 3rd April and there have been 
many requests received. Applications will continue to be accepted following this, 
allowing teams to ensure that multiple road closures are coordinated to minimise any 
disruption. These will be assessed and, if there are any requests for the same street, the 
organisers will be contacted to try and coordinate events. Council tenants and 
leaseholders wishing to put on a street party or event where they live may be able to 
access funding through the Estate Development Budget (an ongoing programme for 
council tenants and leaseholders to use to fund projects and activities where they live). 
Residents’ groups will be encouraged to apply for such activities through the Quick Bid 
element which provides awards of up to £1000 to residents’ groups. Information on how 
to access this is included on the dedicated council webpage. There have been many 
requests received. These will be assessed and, if there are any requests for the same 
street, the organisers will be contacted to try and coordinate events. 
Beacon Lighting Hove Beacon Lighting project will help to provide a welcoming 
atmosphere for evening strollers, improve views towards Hove from afar, and enhance 
the night-time image of Hove and the seafront. Hove Beacon is on track for being alight 
in time for the Jubilee weekend. Discussions are taking place around a localised event 
marking the relighting of the Hove Beacon. 13 
City Parks is working with the Beacon Hill Management Group and Rottingdean Parish 
Council to facilitate a beacon on Beacon Hill, following a request from the British Legion. 
Events The Library service will be receiving a grant of £1000 from Arts Council England 
to mark the occasion and will be using this grant in several ways. The library service 
would like to ensure that families who may be disadvantaged don’t miss out on the 
Jubilee Celebrations, so they are planning to put on free events with food for 
disadvantaged families during the May half term holiday. They are working with a 
performing arts duo and partner organisations to put on two performances in Jubilee 
Library children’s area for targeted groups. They will run bunting-making workshops to 
decorate the library and commission some of the adult participants to contribute to 
providing multicultural dishes for lunch for all participants. The Mayor and Brighton 
Fringe are collaborating on a picnic with live music entertainment in the Royal Pavilions 
Gardens on 4th June. 
The Queen’s Green Canopy Initiative Brighton and Hove City Parks team planned a 
Queen’s Green Canopy planting event at The Bristol Estate on 24th February 2022, in 
conjunction with Plant Your Postcode (CPRE Sussex) and Trees For Cities, our Urban 
Tree Challenge Fund partners. A lot of community engagement took place and BELTA 
have more information on their website. As part of The Queen’s Green Canopy initiative, 
the National Association of Civic Officers invited Civic Heads to plant a tree as a tribute 
to Her Majesty on 11th March. Stanmer Park was identified as a suitable venue for 
planting a Jubilee tree in honour of Her Majesty and this went ahead on 11th March, 
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with the Mayor and Deputy Lord Lieutenant in attendance. We have been engaging with 
the Lord Lieutenancy on tree planting. 
Events Funding A link to available funding has been added to our Platinum Jubilee 
web page. In addition to the Estate Development Budget, £5,000 has been allocated to 
run a community grant programme to mark the occasion, offering funding for community 
events and activities. The fund will be available through the council's annual grant 
programme and will be opened soon. There is a funding pot available through the Arts 
Council. The Arts Development Team have been in discussions with Brilliant Brighton 
and Videoclub, who are programming the Third Thursdays events as part of the ABCD 
Cultural Recovery Plan, to submit a bid to support a Jubilee Third Thursdays event in 
June as part of the celebrations. 
Lord Mayor Title 
We are aware of the facility for applying for the title of Lord Mayor. We already have the 
status of a City, which is much more important in terms of the status of the City and its 
advantages in terms of attracting tourism and investment. As a City, the Council can 
apply for the title of Lord Mayor to be conferred on the holder of the Office of Mayor at 
any time. We are keeping it under review. 
 
(16) Councillor McNair 
Twittens Accessibility issues 
The gates in the twitten from Barrhill Avenue to Vale Avenue park do not allow 
wheelchair access, making access to this park very difficult for disabled visitors. 
a) Will these gates be improved? 
b) How many gates across the city do not allow wheelchair users access? 
Will they all be widened to allow wheelchair access? 
 
Reply from Councillor Osborne / Powell, Joint Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, 
Communities & Culture Committee 
Thank you for your question and I agree its extremely important that all our parks and 
local amenities are accessible by wheelchair. I will ask Officers to investigate this and 
respond to you directly on the matter. 
 
(17) Councillor Brown 
Hove Park shared path 
The pathway cutting through the middle of Hove Park from the Droveway is a shared 
path and needs to be signed as such. It is a cycle route but also an  important pathway 
in a busy park environment used by families, people jogging and walking dogs. 
Recently there have been a number of collisions involving cyclists and members of the 
public and dogs with cyclists going too fast after descending down the very steep hill at 
the Droveway. 
The signage is virtually non-existent and needs to be improved. Residents would like to 
see it signed and made explicit that this is a shared space with cyclists encouraged to 
slow down. 
Residents would like to see the Council put in place signage at the entrance points and 
on the surface of the pathway itself to indicate this is a shared space and to encourage 
caution for the safety of all park users. 
Will the Chair commit to review the current system and install some more appropriate 
signage to make it clear to cyclists that they need to slow down and to all users that it is 
a shared path? 
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Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
Part of the National Cycle Network NCN82 travels though Hove Park. The route is 
signed using wooden bollards which are more ‘in keeping’ with the local park 
environment than the standard blue backed public highway signs that are placed along 
the carriageway sections of the route.  Officers will investigate further to determine if any 
further additional signs are required. 
 
(18) Councillor Bagaeen 
Vandalised Defibrillator at Hove Park 
The defibrillator at Hove Park has been vandalised twice in recent years and the box is 
currently sitting empty, filled up with bottles and rubbish. 
It's a great shame for all residents and visitors to Hove Park that this piece of equipment 
has been vandalised twice and is now no longer available. 
It's also a shame for the local Rotary Club who paid for the original and for the cafe 
which offered to host it. 
With so many people using the park particularly during the last two years with the 
pandemic, and all the new tennis facilities, all weather football pitches and fitness 
centre, the park really needs to have a defibrillator. It is a really vital piece of equipment 
as it could save someone's life. 
As it has been vandalised in that position twice, it needs to be in a more secure place 
that is also accessible and known to the public. 
The Manager of the Hove Park Café, Carla Lampreda, believes that due to the recurrent 
anti-social behaviour at night by the Hove Park Café, a replacement defibrillator should 
be located elsewhere in a more secure location. 
a) Will the Council commit to work on providing a replacement defibrillator for Hove Park 
as soon as possible at a new site within the park, in consultation with the Rotary Club? 
b) Will the Council consider installing CCTV cameras at Hove Park to tackle persistent 
antisocial behaviour at night next to the Hove Park Café? 
 
Reply from Councillor Osborne / Powell, Joint Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, 
Communities & Culture Committee  
I am saddened by the vandalism of the defibrillator at Hove Park, if there is one thing in 
a park that I would hope people would respect it would be this as it could mean life or 
death for someone. 
The council is not in a financial position to supply defibrillators in the City’s Parks and 
Green Spaces. To date when ever an organisation has donated defibrillators to parks 
the Council has employed contractors to install the equipment, this has been funded 
from the budget assigned to maintain parks buildings. I hope we can continue to find 
money to install these as and when they are donated. To work defibrillators have to be 
easily found, should a new one be provided we are happy to install elsewhere however 
we cannot provide a secure location and a well- used part of the park such as the café 
area would usually be considered more secure than the quieter parts and is also where I 
believe the defibrillator is most likelly to be needed. I would welcome ward members 
views on where would be a more suitable site. To note, this would have to be near an 
electricity supply as we would not support or recommend running long electricity cables 
in Parks.  
 
(19) Councillor Meadows 
Litter on the A27 
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A wall of litter lining Brighton’s arterial A27 road has left the road verge in its worst ever 
condition and the Council must do more to clean it up. 
The litter, which has been building up for months if not years at many points, is made up 
of bottles, takeaway food; containers; and also plastics associated with construction 
materials. 
There are concerns not only about the visual appearance of this arterial road which 
passes through the Brighton and Hove unitary authority area, but also of pollution and 
the impact on wildlife through this section of the South Downs. 
It is the Council’s responsibility to organise litter clean-ups along the A27 and to request 
permission to do this from National Highways for access etc. but this has not been done 
now for some time and the litter has built up to an unacceptable level. 
We need to see the Council put in place an overarching plan to deal with this issue and 
ensure that the litter is regularly removed. This must include more regular clean-ups but 
also communication with the construction industry to encourage netting and signage as 
well. 
Until the Council treats this as a priority, litter is going to continue to build up and we are 
concerned that it will put people off coming to Brighton. 
Will the council commit to: 
a) Coordinating and organising more regular clean-ups so as not to allow rubbish to 
build up for years; 
b) Communicating with the construction industry to encourage netting of the back of 
trucks to stop plastics flying out; 
c) Installing CCTV cameras at hotspots as a deterrent and to issue penalty fines; 
d) Installing signage to discourage littering and show penalties, to give more of a sign 
that the City cares about littering and its impact. 
Furthermore, can the Council: 15 
e) Outline its schedule of works for clearing litter from the A27 during the following 
municipal years: 
i. 2020-1 
ii. 2021-2 
f) Outline its proposed schedule of works for clearing litter from the A27 for the following 
future municipal years: 
i 2022-3 
 
Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 17 
I understand the frustration felt regarding the A27. The Council has been actively 
working with Highways England and a Traffic Management company to schedule lane 
closures to enable litter picking. 
There have been challenges to overcome such as cleaning only being permitted at 
night, only 4km stretches can be closed at one time which must include a Safety Zone 
and Entry & Exit Points – this limits the cleaning space to roughly 3kms per closure. 
Also, Essential Emergency Works e.g. electrical or drainage issues take priority over 
any bookings which can lead to rescheduling. 
During 2021 BHCC worked with other contractors who had closures in place. This 
limited the stretches and 5.5 miles and 4 laybys were litter picked resulting in 7.6 tonnes 
of rubbish collected. Due to the limitations with joining other contractors we employed a 
Traffic Management Company to apply for full road closures (sections of the A27 over 6 
consecutive nights). This was submitted to Highways England in June 2021 and dates 
were approved for October 2021. 
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The Traffic Management company notified the Council that Highways England had 
postponed the closures and rescheduled to November 2021 due to emergency work 
taking priority. This was further postponed to December 2022. 
The work emergency work has been completed early and plan are in place for road 
closures from 4th April for 4 nights to litter pick from Patcham to Hangleton – the verge 
and centre on each carriageway. 
Following this the next upcoming closure is between Southwick tunnel to Portslade later 
in April 2022. We are arranging this with the contractor so that the Street Cleansing 
team can join them to litter pick whilst the whole tunnel is blocked off for maintenance 
works. 
We will continue to work with Traffic Management to put in place plans to clean the A27 
and identify single night slots throughout the year based around current contracted work 
bookings. It should be noted that whilst we plan for closures these can be cancelled by 
Highways England due to emergency works or by the contractor or the Council due to 
inclement weather impacting the safety of staff. 
The outline schedule of works 2020 - 2022 
2020 to 2021 16 
Section between Patcham Slip Road to Hollingbury Slip Road both directions of the 
carriageway (3.3 tonnes collected). This was the only litterpick due to the impact of 
Covid where high percentage of staff were self-isolating in line with Government 
guidelines and the Council needed to deploy staff to cover essential street cleansing 
work such as clearing needles, body fluids, hazardous waste. 
2021 to 2022 Hangleton to Southwick Tunnel Westbound (3.8 tonnes collected) Devils 
Dyke Slip Roads Eastbound Patcham Slip Roads Eastbound (160 kg collected) A270 
Off Slip Road bridge area (approx. 1 tonne collected)  Hollingbury to Hove Westbound 
(1.2 tonnes collected) Southwick Tunnel Eastbound (1.1 tonnes collected) Slip Road 
from A27 to A23 and A23 Northbound (1 Mile) Applied for 2 week closure in October but 
this was cancelled by Highways England due to emergency work  
2022 to 2023 4th April 2022 – Patcham to Hangleton – both sides of the carriageway 
including verges and central reservation April 2022 – Southwick Tunnel to Portslade. 
 
(20) Councillor Theobald 
Patcham Roundabout project delays 
I have been advised that the latest reason for the delay in the Patcham Roundabout 
landscaping project is that the Council was unable to submit a planning application as it 
was unable to find someone within the council to support providing scaled drawings, so 
this application was withdrawn. 
Residents are now deeply frustrated with the Council and its ongoing delays in 
upgrading Patcham Roundabout. The funding has been there for many years but the 
Council seems unable to arrange these basic works. 
Can the Chair: 
a) Outline the status of the works to landscape Patcham Roundabout. 
b) Advise whether the scaled drawings required to submit a planning application have 
now been undertaken. 
c) Assure local councillors that a new target date for this planning application to go in 
has been set and that the Council will expedite this as a priority and advise Councillors 
what this date is? 
 
 
 



 

18 
 

COUNCIL 7 APRIL 2022 

Reply from Councillor Osborne / Powell, Joint Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, 
Communities & Culture Committee 
Patcham Roundabout is not owned by Brighton and Hove Council and we are not the 
planning authority for the site so moving forward on this scheme has proved 
complicated. The Council has no money to spend on the site we did however put 
forward a scheme where Brighton and Hove Council would get a sponsor to pay to 
landscape and maintain the roundabout. The latest in a long list of hurdles was the 
planning permission not something that is usually required for highway sponsored 
planting schemes. I can confirm that the council will provide funding to employ a 
consultant to produce the necessary paperwork for planning if the sponsor is still happy 
to go ahead with the scheme. 

 
(21) Councillor Barnett 
Knoll Park skate park proposal 
Knoll Park, which includes the Knoll Recreation Ground, is the main green space for 
Knoll estate in Hove. It is well-used but is currently tired and in need of investment, with 
not enough facilities for young people. 
Residents and community groups such as the Hangleton & Knoll Project would like to 
see the Council look providing new facilities for young people, such as a skate park. 
At the moment, young people walk straight in and straight out of Knoll Park because 
there is little to do. Residents would like to see teenagers having something to do 
instead of hanging round in groups, strolling round the estate. 
A skate park facility would give them an interest and somewhere positive to go – to take 
their skateboards, bikes and go to the park. 
Such a facility would tie in with the Hangleton & Knoll Project which do some great local 
outreach work. The Hangleton & Knoll Project runs a café in Knoll Park, which they 
open up during the summer months, and a new skate park element would provide 
activities for young people could dovetail with their local work. 
Will the Chair: 
a) Advise whether the Council has any current plans to upgrade Knoll Park and if so, 
outline these plans. 
b) Investigate and consider, in consultation with the Hangleton & Knoll project, a new 
skate park facility at Knoll Park to give younger people in the area a facility to use. 
 
Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
The Council currently has no plans to upgrade facilities at Knoll Recreation Ground at 
this time. In a few sites across the City we will be able to bring new facilities on the sites 
of long derelict sports areas using developers contributions but in general budgets are 
going on trying to maintain what we have. 
However we are aware that as a result of this some parks are missed out from facilities 
upgrade. While at the moment we are focussing on delivering the funded programme of 
upgrading playgrounds and park facilities, as soon as resources and staff capacity 
allows we will undertake a gaps analysis for parks which have not attracted developer 
contributions and then seek funding opportunities to ensure that parks in all areas of the 
city have improved facilities. 
 
(22) Councillor Lewry 
Safer Streets Fund Round 4  
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On 18 March 2022 the Government announced the fourth round of the Safer Streets 
Fund. Under the programme, Brighton & Hove City Council could benefit from a share of 
£150 million of new funding made available through the Conservative Government’s 
Safer Streets Fund. All local authorities are encouraged to apply. 
This additional funding from the fourth round of the Safer Streets Fund will go towards 
measures proven to tackle neighbourhood crime, violence against women and girls, and 
anti-social behaviour. This will help to prevent potential perpetrators committing crimes 
in the first place, improving the safety of our streets and helping our communities to 
flourish as we build back safer. 
The Safer Streets Programme provides funding to areas most affected by crime and 
anti-social behaviour and will allow local authorities, civil society organisations and 
police and crime commissioners to bid for up to £500k per year for each project. The 
latest round of the fund targets neighbourhood crime, violence against women and girls 
and – for the first time – anti-social behaviour. 
All local authorities to encourage to apply for the fourth round of funding that will have a 
transformative effect on the safety of people in their local communities. 
Projects from previous rounds of funding have made a huge impact on local 
communities across the country. Funding has been used to improve the security for 
thousands of homes that were vulnerable to burglary with alleyway gates installed to 
prevent an easy escape for offenders. Other projects across the country have focused 
on setting up neighbourhood watch groups, increased CCTV and introducing wardens to 
undertake community engagement and train members of the public in crime prevention 
– demonstrating levelling up in action. 
Under the last Labour administration, Brighton and Hove City Council declined an 
opportunity to apply for funds in Round 1 of the Safer Streets Fund. This oversight led to 
our funding being lost and allocated elsewhere. 
The oversight occurred during the 2019/20 municipal year. Brighton and Hove City 
Council was contacted by the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner and offered 
an opportunity to participate in a joint Sussex bid for Round 1 of the Government’s Safer 
Streets Fund. Brighton and Hove had been identified by the Office of the PCC as 
statistically the area most in need of crime prevention infrastructure. Despite this ranking 
and offer, Brighton and Hove City Council did not choose to participate in the joint bid. 
As a result our City missed out on funding, which went to Eastbourne and Hastings 
Councils which did progress applications and were awarded £893,366. 
The Council is getting a reputation in the public eye as being soft on crime and 
antisocial behaviour and not treating it as a priority. There is no doubt that residents 
want to see this Council focus much more on safety in the public domain in this city. 
It is the responsibility of the Council to provide basic infrastructure such as street lighting 
and CCTV in Brighton & Hove to make the public domain as safe as possible, but the 
Council has fallen so far behind compared to other local councils. 
Central Brighton recently ranked 8th highest for reported crime of 33,000 areas across 
the England and Wales according to a national analysis of crime reports, with Pavilion 
Gardens and surrounds recording seven incidents of rape in three years. There have 
also been 100 incidents of drink spiking across the wider county over a 10-month 
period, many in Brighton and Hove. 
Can the Chair: 
a) Provide an assurance that Brighton and Hove City Council will prioritise submitting a 
full application to Round 4 of the Safer Street Fund? 
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b) Advise whether the Council currently has a standing list of priority areas which needs 
Safer Streets Funding which it can call upon when funding opportunities arise? If so, can 
the Chair provide a copy of this list? 
 
Reply from Councillor Osborne / Powell, Joint Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, 
Communities & Culture Committee 
There is no specific standing list of priority areas that is held by the council. Each 
tranche of safer streets funding has required different evidence to be provided in order 
to support the bid and different funding opportunities also require different criteria on 
which bids can be submitted. For safer Streets 4, projects can be put forward relating to 
violence against women and girls, anti social behaviour and acquisitive crime. Match 
funding will be required for this tranche of safer streets funding. 
 
(23) Councillor Peltzer Dunn 
A259 cycle lane decision 
Now that the Administration has voted to reduce the westbound A259 down to a single 
lane road, will the Chair: 
a) Undertake to publish detailed air quality readings taken at least one point in the 
vicinity of The Hove Lagoon and the Wharf Road junction prior to the implementation of 
the scheme in order that readings taken subsequent to the completion of the scheme 
can provide a sound base for judging the environmental impact of the scheme? 
b) Advise the Council if any traffic levels have been taken in any of the roads running 
south to north from the A259 to New Church Road? 
c) If so will he publish the same and if not will he give the reasons for why no such 
information was deemed appropriate prior to the decision to proceed bearing in mind the 
potential environmental effect on residential areas within the area? 
Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
A) No air quality readings have been taken at Hove Lagoon as part of the monitoring for 
the A259 improvement scheme, as this is not a suitable spot to take readings due to it 
being open to the wind off the sea which sweeps any pollution quickly away. An Air 
Quality monitoring station is located by Victoria Terrace, which is more shelter from the 
sea wind and a better area to monitor Air quality. Information of data collected to date 
was published as part of the A259 scheme report at March ETS. 22 
B) Not as part of this scheme. 
C) Significant Traffic counts, parking audits, speed count, air quality monitoring and 
other assessments have and will continue to be conducted by officers as part of the pre 
and post monitoring of this scheme. 
 
(24) Councillor Nemeth 
Welcome Back Fund 
Five streets in Brighton & Hove – Boundary Road, Portland Road, George Street, 
London Road and St James’s Street – were selected as recipients of approximately 
£300,000 funding through the Welcome Back Fund. 
Please provide a breakdown of (i) expenditure to date and (ii) proposed expenditure for 
(a) Boundary Road, (b) Portland Road, (c) George Street, (d) London Road and (e) St 
James’s Street. 
 
Reply from Councillor Mac Cafferty, Leader of the Council 
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The Welcome Back Fund awarded BHCC £538.583.00 to help reduce the impact of 
Covid-19 around the city. A proposal was put together for how to use this money, which 
was approved by government, and also reported at P&R Recovery sub-committee. 
Whilst around £400,000 of this funding was spent on rejuvenating the city as a whole, 
the council ringfenced £100,000 to support local high streets in Brighton and Hove, to 
encourage members of the public to shop locally. 
Officers engaged with community representatives as well as councillors from each 
location and from the feedback received created a list of projects that suited the needs 
of the community. 
These were: 
Marketing of Local High Streets – Headed up by Visit Brighton 
Beautification such as planters, hanging baskets, floor vinyls Temporary Signage such 
as banners Deep Cleans of the high streets. Please find a breakdown of expenditure 
below 
Road  
Spend to date 
Remaining anticipated spend 
Total 
Boundary Road 
£13,698 
£2,499 
£16,197.00 
Portland Road and Richardson 
£15,999 23 
£2,499 
£18,498.00 
George Street and Blatchington 
£14,799.00 
£2,499.00 
£17,298.00 
London Road and Trafalgar St 
£20,257.00 
£5,000 
£25,257.00 
St James’s Street 
£15,996.50 
N/A 
£15,996.50 
Hove Station Approach 
£3020.00 
N/A 
£3,020.00 
 
(25) Councillor Mears 
Unanswered Question 
Please can I have an answer to my question asked at the Policy & Resources 
committee 2 December 2021 and followed up on 27 January 2022. 
 
Reply from Councillor Mac Cafferty, Leader of the Council 
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The question asked at Policy & Resources Committee on 2 December 2021 concerned 
‘what the final costs have been’ to ‘deliver an in house responsive repairs and empty 
property refurbishment service’ and ‘set up and mobilisation costs’ compared to 
estimated costs outlined in the report presented to the Policy Resources and Growth 
Committee meeting on 11 October 2018. 
Given the significant amount of information and careful analysis required in order to 
provide a full response, it is proposed the answer to this question is given full 
consideration in the form of a separate report to a future Housing committee when more 
meaningful comparative data will be available. 
Comparisons of costs for 2018/19 (contract with Mears Ltd.) with costs of the in-house 
service during 2020/21 and 2021/22 are so difficult to make given activity  and staffing 
levels have been completely abnormal during the pandemic and the resultant changes 
to repairs and empty property refurbishment activity. Once we have a more ‘standard’ 
year of activity and staffing, we will be able to draw more meaningful comparisons. 
 
(26) Councillor Childs 
Free bus travel for young people 
What would the cost to the council be to provide free bus travel to children and young 
people under 18 and in full time education who live in the city? 
 
Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
Thank you Cllr Childs for the question. Initial estimates are that the cost to the council of 
providing free travel to all children and young people would be in the region of £6m per 
year. This would be the extra cost of providing free travel over the discounts already 
offered by operators. This is based on calculations from Brighton & Hove Buses as the 
main operator but is subject to more work being done around this. 
I would also like to add that lower fares for young people is something we would very 
much like to see. Indeed, our Bus Service Improvement Plan includes our aspiration for 
bus travel to be free. However, this would require substantial and ongoing funding. We 
were delighted to receive news of the government’s indicative funding allocation or 
nearly £28m for our Bus Service Improvement Plan this week. I hope that some of this 
can be used to provide lower fares for young people but there are a number of criteria 
we will need to meet. This includes around the long-term sustainability of any offers. We 
need to do further work and enter into a formal agreement with the Department for 
Transport and operators before funding is due to be confirmed in the summer. Officers 
will provide more detail on this as soon as they can. 
 
(27) Councillor Childs 
Ukrainian refugees 
How many Ukrainian families will the Council agree to house and host, and will they 
commit to a minimum number? 
 
Reply from Councillor Gibson / Hugh-Jones, Joint Chair of the Housing 
Committee 
Ukrainian refugees are arriving in the country thorough a variety of routes which is 
giving them varied immigration status, along with Ukrainians already in the country who 
wish to stay and are extending/changing their visa. We understand government intends 
to regularise the status for all Ukrainian refugees. 
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The refugees on the Homes for Ukrainians sponsorship scheme and those granted 
family visas have access to public services and therefore, should their housing 
circumstances change, will be able to access support. 25 
Ukrainian refugees that arrive through other means may currently be deemed 
undocumented and therefore legally the council is constrained in the support it can 
provided. However, each case will be dealt with sensitively and all options of support 
explored. 
The Council will support all Ukrainian households that we have a statutory duty to assist 
and meet the legal threshold for assistance. 
Due to the acute shortage of social rented housing, we will be looking to support 
household to access the private housing sector where possible. 
 
(28) Councillor Childs 
Wheelie bins 
Will the council commit to consult with residents in future before introducing wheelie bins 
or changing receptacle types? 
 
Reply from Councillor Davis / Heley, Joint Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
The council first rolled out refuse wheelie bins in 2002 and decided in 2016 to introduce 
recycling wheelie bins following a trial. In some areas, boxes continue to be used for 
recycling. As decisions to use these standard receptacles have been made by council 
committees, the council will not carry out consultations on the provision of wheelie bins 
to households. 
Some households in the city continue to use metal, dustbin type receptacles to dispose 
of their waste. Cityclean is gradually replacing these metal bins with refuse wheelie bins. 
Consultation will not take place for these changes because wheelie bins are the agreed 
standard receptacle for collecting waste for these roads. 
Consistency is required for several reasons: Cityclean trucks are specifically purchased 
to lift and empty wheelie bins; this is not possible when metal dustbins are used There is 
a health and safety issue for crews in lifting and emptying metal bins, particularly in 
relation to manual handling By providing uniform receptacles, the service can operate 
efficiently 
The council does carry out consultations with residents before changing collection type, 
such as moving from a kerbside wheelie bin service to a communal bin service. The 
results of these consultations are presented to the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee to inform their decision making on how to proceed. 
There are exceptions to this where: Health & Safety concerns are supported by a risk 
assessment which classified the risk as ‘significant’; Alternative options have been 
explored and are not viable; Data about injuries was included; In circumstances where 
communal collections are the only option to mitigate health and safety risks, a 
consultation with residents will not take place. 
 
(29) Councillor Childs 
Urban fringe 
Can the Council please summarise any legal reasons that would prevent or impede the 
transfer of council owned urban fringe land to charities or community interest companies 
for use and public accessible land? 
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Reply from Councillor Osborne/Powell, Joint Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, 
Communities & Culture Committee 
It is difficult to generalise as each case depends on its facts. In many cases the land 
may be subject to a subsisting tenancy, restrictive covenant, easement or other legal 
restrictions that may limit the Council’s ability to dispose of the land or the way it can be 
used.. 
The Council has, in the past transferred land to a non-for-profit organisation such as the 
Brighton & Hove Conservation Trust. But each case is unique and has to be considered 
on its facts. The Council does not have a policy automatically objecting or automatically 
committing to the transfer of urban fringe land to charities. We will be guided by what 
would work best. 
 
(30) Councillor Childs Free swimming 
The council provides free swimming to children and young people after school hours 
during the week, but pools are often closed to the public as a consequence of private 
swimming lessons. What measures will the council take to ensure that genuine access 
is provided for free swimming, and will they commit to ensure that private lessons do not 
prevent access to general swims after 3pm on weekdays? 
 
Reply from Councillor Osborne/Powell, Joint Chair of the Tourism, Equalities, 
Communities & Culture Committee 
Free swimming is available after school, at weekends and in school holidays whenever 
general swimming is available. 
The pools operated on behalf of the council by Freedom Leisure try to provide a 
balanced programme between public swimming (lane and open swim), clubs, schools 
and publicly accessible Learn to Swim lessons. Freedom Leisure are meeting the 
demand at the lowest cost they can, to deliver valuable tuition for children that require 
the vital life skill of swimming and water safety in our city. Without being taught these 
essential life skills we will end up with a generation of non-swimmers or very poor 
swimmers - in a seaside city it is even more important that children have these skills. 
At King Alfred the programme has recently been changed so the lagoon area is 
available after school three times a week to allow more public space and all of their lane 
swimming is now available for all ages - no longer restricted as an adult only activity. 
Freedom Leisure as the council’s operator will continue to monitor usage and make 
adjustments to the timetable where possible - to meet demand and take on board 
feedback from customers. 
The recent cross party supported Sports Facilities Investment Plan highlighted that there 
is a shortage of water space in the city and moving forwards we are focusing our 
resources on improving the provision swimming pools in our city to meet the demand 
from all residents. 
 
(31) Councillor Wilkinson 
Disability Access: The recent news that a planned lift for people with disabilities has 
been delayed on a development in Hove and in violation of a planning condition has 
raised the issue of access for disabled people in our city. The Equality Act 2010 states 
that treating someone with a protected characteristic – in this instance disabled people 
who can’t use stairs – less favourably than others, is direct discrimination. Can the Chair 
of the Health & Wellbeing board inform if the City Council has a Disability Access Officer 
and if not, does she agree that such a role would benefit the health and wellbeing of our 
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disabled community and improve awareness of their needs when moving around the 
city? 
 
Reply from Councillor Shanks, Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board 
The council has a Property Technical Access Manager whose role is dedicated to 
improvements and associated advice to remove, avoid or manage barriers within council 
owned buildings where the public access services. 
We also work closely with our equalities team. I am happy to look at whether the 
planning team need such an officer but that is not in my remit as chair of Health and 
Wellbeing Board. 
Planning matters such as this example in Hove are addressed through the Planning 
Service. In Planning and Building Control, accessibility is sought for new publicly 
accessible floorspace and uses and alterations to elevations and shopfronts. 
Accessibility advice is provided by the Building Control Service. 
I have met with planning officers about the particular issue you raise and also with 
representatives of disability groups and will be monitoring the expected installation, 
planning officers will act if the agreement to install the lift is not honoured. 

 
95 PAY POLICY STATEMENT 2022/23 
 
95.1 This item was agreed without discussion. 
 
95.2 RESOLVED: That the adoption of the Pay Policy Statement for 2022/23 as set out in 

Appendix 1 to the report be approved. 
 
96 HOMELESSNESS AND ROUGH SLEEPING - UPDATE 
 
96.1 Councillor Gibson introduced the report.  
 
96.2 Councillor Williams welcomed the reduction in rough sleepers compared to the pre-

covid numbers but noted there was still much to be done and looked forward to the 
creation of a new operation model for the homeless. However, there were many 
challenges and providing accommodation to homeless people could prevent significant 
disruption to their lives and it was important that that accommodation be of at least a 
reasonable standard. This vision was reflected in the Emergency Accommodation 
Charter which she would fully support. 

 
96.3 Cllr Meadows said that when this matter went to the Housing Committee, she had said 

that there was no recognition in the report that over the last few years the government 
had given the Council an additional £22m for housing rough sleepers. She asked how 
Charter would be measured, what the smart targets would be and whether it would be 
achievable; many of the aspirational ideals were not within the local authority remit and 
not legally our responsibility. The Conservative Group would not therefore be supporting 
the Charter.  

 
96.4 Council voted on the recommendation as set out in the report. Cllr Nemeth asked that 

the Minutes record that the Conservative Group abstained.  
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96.5 RESOLVED: That Council agreed to adopt the Emergency Accommodation Charter as 
an aspirational document and a standard against which the Council and its partners 
judge our policies, practices and outcomes.  

 
97 ARRANGEMENTS FOR COUNCIL AND COMMITTEE MEETINGS 
 
97.1 Councillor Mac Cafferty introduced the report.  
 
97.2 The Monitoring officer noted that there were two Appendix 1 in the report and confirmed 

that the one shown on pages 129 and 130 of the agenda was superfluous and had been 
included incorrectly, and the one shown on page 131 was the Appendix 1 relevant to 
this report.  

 
97.3 Councillor Barnett said that the Conservative Group could not support the report which 

continued to restrict council meetings and kept the public away from the Council 
Chamber and Hove Town Hall. This was unfair for residents who had a right to visit the 
council in person, and the remote services being provided were inferior and failing in 
many areas. The rest of the city was back to work, and the Council should be setting an 
example and return to Hove Town Hall. 

 
97.4 Councillor Evans noted that despite most people being vaccinated there were over 

16,000 people in hospital with Covid last week, over 1,100 had died, and a fellow 
Councillor was currently very ill with long-covid. In light of this measures still needed to 
be taken to protect the public, the NHS and ourselves  

 
97.5 Councillor Fishleigh said that Hove Town Hall was one of the few places which did not 

take peoples temperatures and suggested that that be introduced.  
 
97.6 Councillor Janio said that perpetuating lockdowns and mask wearing was preventing the 

natural selection of the virus, which was increasing the length of time the virulent strains 
remained. Councillors should therefore do their bit, and remove their masks, re-open the 
council buildings and set an example to the city.  

 
97.7 RESOLVED: That Council agreed –  
 

(i) That the arrangements set out in the draft protocol attached in the Appendix be 
agreed and come into effect immediately after annual Council on 26th May 2022; 
 

(ii) That the said arrangements come cease to have effect immediately after the full 
Council meeting on 21st July unless full Council agrees different arrangements before 
that day; 

 
(iii) That the Chief Executive be granted delegated powers to modify the requirement 

regarding the wearing of masks and need for a lateral flow test ahead of Council or 
committee meetings if, following consultation with Group Leaders, he considers it 
appropriate. 

 
98 SOLIDARITY WITH REFUGEES 
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98.1 The Joint Notice of Motion as listed in the agenda was proposed by Councillor Powell, 
Councillor Appich and Councillor McNair and formally seconded by Councillor Allcock. 

 
98.2 The Mayor then put the following motion to the vote: 

 
This Council:  
 

 Publicly restates its ongoing commitment to support refugees and asylum seekers 
and notes the council’s recent re-accreditation as a City of Sanctuary,  

 Expresses solidarity with the people of Ukraine, and others fleeing displacement 
from conflict, oppression, and climate change; 

 Notes the war in Ukraine is an act of aggression by political leaders, not by residents 
with Russian heritage living and working in this area, and reaffirms our city’s values 
that hate towards any of our diverse communities will not be tolerated; 

 Agrees that Brighton & Hove City Council adds its name to the ‘Declaration of 
Solidarity’ established by the Council of European Municipalities and Regions 
(CEMR); that currently brings together over 700 regional authorities in the UK & 
Europe, in support of the work of local and regional government in Ukraine.  

 
Resolves to request that:  

 

 TECC committee receives regular reports, so residents and councillors remain 
informed of ongoing work to support all refugees, as well as any capacity and 
resource needs affecting the local authority,  

 Updates include public information on how community groups and individuals can 
assist, with reference to the new ‘Homes for Ukraine’ scheme set up by government.  

 
98.3 The Mayor confirmed that the motion was agreed. 
 
99 MAKE YOUR MARK 
 
99.1 The Notice of Motion as listed in the agenda was proposed by Councillor Clare, and 

formally seconded by Councillor Shanks. 
 
99.2 Councillor O’Quinn and Councillor Brown spoke in favour of the Notice of Motion.  
 
99.3 The Mayor then put the following motion to the vote: 

 
This Council resolves to:  
 

 Note the results of the UK Youth Parliament’s ‘Make Your Mark’ ballot, which 
highlights in particular young people’s concerns about health and wellbeing, jobs, 
money, homes and opportunities, education and learning and the environment as 
high priority concerns  

 Congratulate Brighton & Hove Youth Council school staff and organisations who 
support young people on increasing engagement this year and raising the 
concerns and voices of young people across our city  
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 Request a report to Children, Young People & Skills Committee in November, 
once a full breakdown of local results are known which:  

 Details action being taken on the local priority issues highlighted by young people 
and further steps that directorates across the council are taking on them  

 Highlights discussions held at the ‘Youth Manifesto’ event at Brighton Youth 
Centre at the end of March  

 Gives an update on the work to enhance youth voice at the council 
 
99.4 The Mayor confirmed that the motion was agreed. 
 
  
 
100 FAST FOOD AND ENERGY DRINK ADVERTISING 
 
100.1 The Notice of Motion as listed in the agenda was proposed by Councillor Evans and 

formally seconded by Councillor Moonan.  
 
100.2 Councillor Peltzer Dunn moved an amendment on behalf of the Conservative Group 

which was formally seconded by Councillor Lewry. 
 
100.3 The Mayor put the amendment to the vote which was agreed. 
 
100.4 The Mayor then put the following motion as amended to the vote: 
 
 This Council notes that:  
 

 Fast food contains high level of fats, salt and sugar and many drinks often contain 
high levels of caffeine and sugar  

 Excessive consumption contributes to obesity, tooth decay, diabetes, gastro-
intestinal problems, sleep deprivation and hyperactivity, and many cancers are also 
linked to diet  

 14,000 children in Brighton & Hove are overweight or obese  

 Advertising for these products is often aimed squarely at children  

 The Mayor of London banned all fast-food advertising across London’s transport 
network  

 Sustain and Foodwatch published a report ‘Taking Down Junk Food Adverts’ which 
recommends that local authorities regulate such advertising in publicly controlled 
spaces, and that the Advertising Standards Authority should be able to regulate 
advertising outside nurseries, children’s centres, parks, family attractions and leisure 
centres;  

 
Therefore, this Council resolves to:  
 

 Ask the Chief Executive to write to the Chief Executive of Brighton & Hove Buses 
and Southern Rail asking for a ban on the advertising of fast food and energy drinks 
to be imposed across the Brighton & Hove transport network  

 Request that the Adult Social Care and Public Health Sub Committee calls for an 
audit of fast food or energy drinks advertisements on any hoarding or within any 
building owned by this Council including large advertisements on bus stops  
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 Ask the Chief Executive to write to the relevant minister requesting the 
recommendations of the ‘Taking Down Junk Food Adverts’ report be adopted as 
government policy as soon as possible; copying in our local members of Parliament 
to seek their support.  

 

100.5 The Mayor confirmed that the Notice of Motion as amended had been carried.  
 
101 DEMENTIA FRIENDLY COMMUNITY 
 
101.1 The Notice of Motion as listed in the agenda was proposed by Councillor Moonan on 

behalf of the Labour Group and formally seconded by Councillor Henry. 
 

101.2 Councillor Shanks spoke in favour of the motion. 
 

101.3 Councillor Bagaeen spoke in favour of the motion.  
 

101.4 The Mayor then put the following motion to the vote: 
 

This Council notes: 
 

 There are over 1800 people diagnosed with dementia living in Brighton & Hove, 
which will rise very significantly 

 Diagnostic rates for dementia have dropped in the city 

 Parliamentary report on dementia 20211 concluded the “care system is a 
bureaucratic maze that patient and carers are expected to navigate at their most 
vulnerable” and “much progress is still needed” in dementia care. 

 The Government has committed to produce a stand-alone dementia strategy this 
year. 

 
This Council commends the work being done locally to support those with dementia 
including but not limited to: 

 

 Identifying funding to appoint a 2-year Dementia Friendly Public Health Specialist 

 Committing to the Alzheimer’s Society Dementia Friendly Communities initiative 

 Launching Dementia Friendly training sessions across the council and with partners 

 Working with transport providers on dementia awareness 
 

Council also believes we can do more, therefore requests a report be taken to the 
relevant committee outlining current progress and further steps that can be taken, 
including but not limited to: 

 
1) Continued funding for the Public Health Dementia Friendly project beyond 2 years 
2) Prioritising work with the NHS to improve diagnostic rates 
3) Extending the dementia friendly awareness sessions by making them mandatory for 

customer-facing roles  
4) Dementia Friendly environmental checks being carried out in all public buildings and 

open spaces  
5) Further involvement of local dementia groups 
6) Appointment of Dementia Champions from each directorate senior team and among 

councillors 
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101.5 The Mayor confirmed that the motion had been carried unanimously. 
 
 
102 FARMING IN BRIGHTON & HOVE 
 
102.1 The Notice of Motion as listed in Addendum 1 was proposed by Councillor Nemeth and 

formally seconded by Councillor Meadows.  
 
102.2 Councillor Hugh-Jones moved a joint amendment on behalf of the Green and Labour 

Groups which was formally seconded by Councillor O’Quinn. 
 
102.3 The Mayor put the amendment to the vote which was agreed. It was noted that the 

Conservative Group and Councillor Janio voted against the amendment and Councillor 
Fishleigh abstained.  

 
102.4 The Mayor then put the following motion as amended to the vote: 
 
 This Council:  
 

1. Notes that the Council’s rural estate consists of approximately 12,800 acres within the 
South Downs National Park; much of which is worked by long-standing tenant farmers;  

 
2. Recognises the tireless efforts of local farmers and local community organisations who 
produce food for the city:  

 
3. Recognises the shared aims of Councillors on a cross-party basis that food be produced 
locally and sustainably; and agreed to participate fully in the work being done through the 
Asset Management Board on the City Downland Estate Plan (CDEP);  

 
4. Notes the broad and inclusive public consultation process facilitated by Planning for Real 
which preceded the creation of the draft CDEP and the positive response to date from the 
South Downs National Park Authority which described the consultation process as 
“exemplary”  

 
5. Recognises the opportunity afforded by the CDEP to work with farmers and other 
stakeholders to promote sustainable farming practices, enhance biodiversity, improve public 
access and sequester carbon, and the the need for BHCC to work with farmers to help them 
identify potential revenue streams compatible with the CDEP;  

 
6. Notes the proposal that in terms of the practical implementation of the CDEP, the views of 
farmers, key organisations stakeholders and community groups should be sought on an 
ongoing basis, the formal channel for which will be the Downland Advisory Panel.  

 

102.5 The Mayor confirmed that the Notice of Motion as amended had been carried. It was 
noted that the Conservative Group abstained, and Councillor Janio voted against the 
Notice of Motion as amended.  

 
 
103 LITTER ON A27 
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103.1 The Notice of Motion as listed in Addendum 1 was proposed by Councillor McNair and 
formally seconded by Councillor Theobald.  

 
103.2 Councillor Wilkinson moved an amendment on behalf of the Labour Group which was 

formally seconded by Councillor Appich. 
 
103.3 The Mayor put the amendment to the vote which was agreed. It was noted that the 

Conservative Group and Councillor Janio voted against the amendment  
 
103.4 The Mayor then put the following motion as amended to the vote: 
 
 This Council: 
 

1. Recognises the efforts of community campaigners and Councillors who have drawn 
attention to the continued presence of copious amounts of litter along the sides of 
the A27 within the boundaries of the city; 
 

2. Notes: 

 The difficulties that the Council has experienced in paying for and planning short-
term road-closures to facilitate clear-ups on the A27; 

 The responsibility for clearing litter from some all-purpose trunk roads has been 
transferred to Highways England in some areas of England; and 

 That the burden and cost of keeping the highway and adjacent verges clear of 
litter on the strategic road network falls unfairly on some local authorities 
including Brighton and Hove City Council.  
 

3. Requests Officers to: 

 liaise with Highways England to identify ways to mitigate and manage the clear 
up problem; 

 bring a report to the Environment, Transport & Sustainability Committee setting 
out proposals for a long-term strategy to fund and execute clean-up operations: 
and 

 create a timetable for clearing litter that both Highways and the council agree to. 
 

4. This council asks the Chief Executive of the Council to write to the Secretary of State 
for Transport, requesting they use their powers under the Environmental Protection 
Act 1990 to transfer responsibility for cleaning the A27 from Brighton and Hove City 
Council to Highways England. 

 
103.5 The Mayor confirmed that the Notice of Motion as amended had been carried. It was 

noted that the Conservative Group abstained and Councillor Janio voted against.  
 
 
104 CLOSE OF MEETING 
 
104.1 The Mayor noted that this was his last meeting and thanked everyone for the support 

they had given him during his term in office and formally closed the meeting.  
 
 

The meeting concluded at 10.35pm 
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Signed 
 
 
 

Chair 

Dated this day of 
 
 
 

2022 

 


